

January 26, 2023

The Honorable Xavier Becerra

Secretary

U.S. Department of Health and Human Services

**Comments in response to RIN 0930-AA39: Medications for the Treatment of Opioid Use Disorder**

Dear Secretary Becerra,

Medications for Opioid Use Disorder (MOUD) are first-line treatments for opioid use disorder with established safety and effectiveness over a broad range of populations.<sup>1-7</sup> At the same time, opioid agonist MOUD such as methadone and buprenorphine involve some risks to patients as well as to other individuals to whom they may be diverted. A certain amount of monitoring of the provision of opioid agonist MOUD is thus desirable. The challenge for regulators is to find the “sweet spot” between an overly restrictive system that is hard for patients to access and an overly lax system that results in harms to patients and to the community. Broadly speaking, the U.S. has regulated opioid agonist MOUD strictly relative both to other countries and to what makes for an accessible treatment system. Thus, ***we believe that the fundamental impulse behind the NPRM to relax monitoring is the right one.*** The challenge now is to proceed cautiously and to continue evaluating whether the optimal point has been achieved or whether significant new harms emerge in the coming years due to regulatory relaxation. This is particularly a concern for methadone, a full opioid agonist which merits careful monitoring, but is also important for buprenorphine.

In the comments that follow, we note that the NPRM does not take account of the risks to health and well-being observed from European experiences in regulatory reform for methadone. The NPRM also interprets patterns of methadone utilization and risks following the pandemic-related flexibilities in a fashion that makes the verdict on risks from regulatory reform appear more settled than is likely the case. In addition, the NPRM proposes to make accreditation by existing bodies (e.g., CARF and JCAHO) central to promoting appropriate treatment and minimization of risks. Given the sometimes-inadequate performance of these bodies in achieving such goals, we are concerned that important changes to existing arrangements with these organizations

must be put in place if the strategy in the NPRM is to be pursued. Finally, we address the telehealth provisions proposed and comment on the regulatory impact analysis.

### The European Experience

The concern about risks from regulatory reform is not hypothetical. The experience of other nations is instructive for understanding optimal regulation of these treatments. When the Danish methadone maintenance system expanded take-home dosing and reduced requirements for in person visits, supervised dosing, and urine drug testing, the number of heroin overdoses in the country decreased as methadone became more available. But the number of methadone overdoses both among individuals prescribed and not prescribed increased. The growth in methadone overdoses was equal to the decline in heroin overdoses, offsetting any public health or safety benefit of the new regulations.<sup>8</sup> Relaxation of regulations have been followed by increased MOUD-related deaths in other nations as well, including Sweden<sup>9</sup> and the United Kingdom<sup>10-11</sup>.

### Interpreting the U.S. Experience with Regulatory Flexibility

The U.S. experience with relaxed MOUD regulations during COVID-19 should also not be oversimplified and over generalized. The NPRM reviews studies showing benefits to patients without apparent harms. Add the fact that the street price of diverted buprenorphine and methadone during COVID did not fall, which would have happened if MOUD diversion occurred on a large scale.<sup>12</sup> But clearly relaxed regulations make diversion easier, and at least one study<sup>13</sup> found that the proportion of current MOUD patients testing negative for their opioid agonist therapy medication significantly increased after monitoring was relaxed.

Also, importantly, the stock of patients enrolled in MOUD is far larger than the number who enter care each year. American experience thus far with regulatory flexibilities is primarily that of established and generally stable patients being shifted to lower levels of monitoring, and the results from this group cannot be assumed to apply to patients with whom providers have no pre-existing relationship or knowledge. It should also be recognized that the goal of regulatory modifications during the COVID pandemic was to make care more accessible, but enrollment in treatment dropped at the national level during this period. This is important because the evidence cited in the NPRM focuses on the percentage of overdoses that were due to methadone. However, the more relevant risk analysis is to consider the rate of overdoses among people actually using methadone. Direct evidence on that risk is absent.<sup>14</sup> The implication is that recognizing the unique nature of the circumstance caused by the pandemic

should create caution about overgeneralizing from health outcomes that occurred in that context. That in turn increases the value of conducting a formal reassessment of the impact of regulatory change after the pandemic has abated.

Recommendations: The Government Accountability Office or equally credible evaluator should be tasked with performing an extended evaluation of the impact of the new regulations articulated in the NPRM. This evaluation should examine impact on accessibility of MOUD care, retention in MOUD care, medication diversion, and overdose deaths among individuals prescribed and not prescribed MOUD. The evaluation should also include a process study of a representative sample of care providers to determine how they are determining which patients are subject to what level of monitoring (the term “stable patients” is open to a wide range of interpretation).

#### Accreditation as the Safety Protections

A related concern is the plan proposed in the NPRM puts great reliance on accreditation processes that are intended to establish and govern treatment and safety standards. The track records, with respect to oversight of appropriate treatment for opioid use disorder, of the two main accrediting bodies (JCAHO and CARF) are, at best, mixed. For example, results from a secret shopper study of residential treatment programs showed that some JCAHO and CARF accredited programs used aggressive recruitment methods, often without any clinical evaluations, and some certified facilities refused to use MOUD and refused to admit people being treated with buprenorphine.<sup>15</sup> Those prior failures make clear the serious limitations of current accreditation arrangements to curb undesirable practices. In addition, accreditation processes fail to check methods that exploit people with substance use disorders through brokering activities (payments for recruitment of patients) that have been highlighted in Congressional hearings.<sup>16</sup> That is, residential programs enlisting brokering services that recruit patients without a clear clinical determination that residential treatment is the most appropriate level of treatment. The NPRM calls for more information sharing between accrediting bodies and SAMHSA and for more elaborate training of accreditation personnel. We are concerned that these alone may not be sufficient to promote safe, high-quality care.

Recommendation: Given the potential for increased risks to consumers and potential for stunting by opioid treatment programs, the role of accrediting bodies takes on increased importance. Because the track records of these organizations in related areas is spotty, we recommend that SAMHSA establish and specify in the rule performance metrics for use by and for assessment

of accrediting bodies and an explicit process for tracking and review of performance. In addition, SAMHSA should also conduct direct monitoring of the performance of OTPs. Moreover, consequences for substandard performance for both accreditors and OTPs should be codified.

### Proposed Telehealth Changes

During the pandemic, telehealth has provided an important way to access MOUD and related OUD services and likely contributed to ensuring patients stayed on MOUD during the early months of the pandemic.<sup>17</sup> The proposed rule would make permanent some pandemic era flexibilities around OTPs' use of telehealth for buprenorphine initiation, allowing initiation via either audio-visual or audio-only telehealth technology if an OTP or other authorized clinician determines that telehealth will allow an adequate evaluation of the patient before prescribing. Given the need to expand access to MOUD, and the available evidence on telehealth use for buprenorphine initiation, such a policy change seems prudent.

OUD clinicians appear to have taken a measured approach to the use of telehealth for buprenorphine initiation as evidenced by their greater likelihood of using telehealth for follow-up visits than for initiation of care and the consideration of clinical and other characteristics of patients in making decisions about the use of telehealth. For example, in a national survey of clinicians who prescribe MOUD, a much larger proportion of clinicians (88.9%) reported that they were comfortable using telehealth to care for established patients who were clinically stable in their recovery relative to using telehealth for new patients with OUD (38%).<sup>18</sup> In studies of Medicare and private insurance data, approximately 15% of buprenorphine initiations were conducted via telehealth during the first year of the pandemic.<sup>19,20</sup> Even at its peak in April 2020, the proportion of buprenorphine initiations delivered via telehealth (approximately one-third or fewer) were lower than the rates of telemedicine use for other behavioral health conditions (40-56%).<sup>19-22</sup>

Much less is known about clinician practices and perspectives regarding methadone initiation via telehealth. Due to the additional safety concerns with methadone relative to buprenorphine noted in the NPRM, we support the more measured approach to relaxation of the regulations in the case of methadone – i.e., permanent relaxation of telehealth restrictions only for audio-visual telehealth and not audio-only as proposed in the NPRM.

However, given widespread concerns about the digital divide, it is critical that the new rule promotes equity in telehealth access, ensuring that all patients regardless of race, ethnicity, disability status, or income can access video visits (even while allowing audio-only telehealth

initiation of buprenorphine).<sup>23</sup> Although we do not know of any research that specifically compares audio-only vs. video visits in quality of OUD care, most OUD clinicians perceive that video visits result in better care.<sup>18, 23</sup> We must also be mindful of the difficulties for patients to obtain access to video services that are safe and confidential if they do not have secure access to the relevant devices.

Patient factors and the digital divide are a key reason that many patients cannot access video visits. But we are also conscious that many clinicians do not provide video visits at all or only selectively provide video visits. Addressing these clinician barriers is also important in improving access.

Recommendation: One way to address these types of barriers is to include one or more performance metrics in the OTP accreditation process related to promoting access to video telehealth. For example, possible metrics could focus on: 1) whether the OTP offers telehealth visits for MOUD initiation; 2) whether the OTP provides certain resources to support patients in overcoming barriers to accessing video visits (e.g., offering real time technical assistance, connecting patients to digital navigators, conducting practice video visits, hosting patients participating in video visits in the clinic or parking lot, or providing devices to those who do not have them); or 3) the percentage of audio-only buprenorphine initiations that receive either an in-person or video telehealth follow up visit as opposed to exclusive use of audio-only telehealth for follow up care.

Regulatory Impact Analysis: The RIA set out in the NPRM is focused primarily on the costs to SAMHSA of administering new provisions described in the NPRM. Although the NPRM discusses general evidence concerning the costs and benefits of opioid use disorder treatment, none of it is specific to the program changes being proposed. This runs entirely counter to the purpose of the RIA, which is to analyze the economic, health, and social consequences of the policy provisions proposed. The NPRM contains a variety of economically meaningful features. These include the following:

- Relaxed entry requirements for treatment in an opioid treatment program
- Expanded telehealth in providing initial evaluations and on-going treatment
- Expanded use of take-home methadone
- Expanded definition of staff that can dispense methadone
- Expanded use of harm reduction

Provisions will affect the demand for MOUD treatments, many of which are paid for by public funds (e.g., Medicaid and Medicare). These provisions include reforms to enrollment, expanded use of telehealth, flexibility regarding take home methadone, and expanded mobile dispensing. Some of these provisions likely affect the costs of producing treatment. For example, an expanded definition of providers that can dispense, expanded use of telehealth, and a relaxed rule regarding take-home methadone may all affect treatment costs. Finally, harm reduction services broaden the scope of services offered that may make claims on public funds. The RIA should be assembling evidence to project how resulting changes in care patterns would change the costs of care and the sources of payment. In addition, provisions that change access to care and how care is delivered will alter the risks and benefits associated with methadone treatment.

Recommendation: The RIA should draw on a broad range of experiences in the U.S. and abroad to consider how this regulatory change would affect people receiving treatment and public budgets that support so much of the care.

We hope these comments are helpful to you as you continue to improve the regulatory landscape for medications for opioid use disorder.

**Richard G. Frank**

The Brookings Institution

**Keith Humphreys**

Stanford University

**Haiden A. Huskamp**

Harvard University

## References

1. "Medications for Opioid Use Disorder Save Lives." National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine; Health and Medicine Division; Board on Health Sciences Policy; Committee on Medication-Assisted Treatment for Opioid Use Disorder, Edited by Alan I. Leshner and Michelle Mancher, 2019.  
<https://nap.nationalacademies.org/catalog/25310/medications-for-opioid-use-disorder-save-lives>
2. Jodier A. Trafton, Jared Minkel, and Keith Humphreys. "Opioid Substitution Treatment Reduced Substance Use Equivalently With and Without Posttraumatic Stress Disorder." *Journal of Studies on Alcohol* 67, no. 2 (2006): 228-235. doi:10.15288/jsa.2006.67.228
3. Mark A. Ilgen, Jodie A. Trafton, and Keith Humphreys. "Response to <ethadone Maintenance Treatment of Opiate Dependent Patients With and Without Significant Pain. *Drug Alcohol Dependence* 82, no. 3 (2006):187-193.  
doi:10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2005.09.005
4. John Strang, Thomas Babor, Jonathan Caulkins, Benedikt Fischer, David Foxcroft, and Keith Humphreys. "Drug Policy and the Public Good: Evidence for Effective Interventions. *Lancet* 379, no. 9810 (2012):71-83. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(11)61674-7
5. Keith Humphreys, Chelsea L. Shover, Christina M. Andrews, Amy S. B. Bohnert et al. Responding to the Opioid Crisis in North America and Beyond: Recommendations of the Stanford-Lancet Commission. *The Lancet* 399, no. 20324 (2022): 555-604.  
doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(21)02252-2
6. Sarah E. Wakeman, Marc R. Larochelle, Omid Ameli, Christine E. Chaisson, Jeffrey Thomas McPheeters, William H. Crown, Francisca Azocar, and Darshak M. Sanghavi, "Comparative Effectiveness of Different Treatment Pathways for Opioid Use Disorder." *JAMA Network Open* 3, no. 2 (2020): e1920622.  
doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.20622
7. Pia M. Mauro, Sarah Gutkind, Erin M. Annunziato, and Hillary Samples. "Use of Medication for Opioid Use Disorder Among US Adolescents and Adults With Need for Opioid Treatment, 2019." *JAMA Network Open* 5, no. 3 (2022): e223821.  
doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.3821
8. Christian Tjagvad, Svetlana Skurtveit, Kristian Linnet, Ljubica Vukelic Andersen, Dorte J. Christoffersen, and Thomas Clausen. "Methadone-Related Overdose Deaths in a Liberal Opioid Maintenance Treatment Programme." *European Addiction Research* 22, no. 5 (2016):249-258. doi:10.1159/000446429

9. Anna Fugelstad. "What Lessons from Sweden's Experience Could be Applied in the United States in Response to the Addiction and Overdose Crisis." *Addiction* 117, no. 5 (2022): 1189-1191. <https://doi.org/10.1111/add.15847>
10. John Strang, Wayne Hall, Matt Hickman, and Sheila M. Bird. "Impact of Supervision of Methadone Consumption on Deaths Related to Methadone Overdose (1993-2008): Analyses Using OD4 Index in England and Scotland." *BMJ* 341, no. 4851 (2010). <https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.c4851>
11. D Aldabergenov, L Reynolds, J Scott, MJ Kelleher, J Strang, CS Copeland, and NJ Kalk. "Methadone and Buprenorphine-Related Deaths Among People Prescribed and Not Prescribed Opioid Agonist Therapy During the COVID-19 Pandemic in England." *International Journal of Drug Policy* 110, no. 103877 (2022). <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2022.103877>
12. K Humphreys, A Narayan, and C.L. Shover. "Did COVID-Inspired Regulatory Relaxation Affect Methadone or Buprenorphine Deaths or Diversion in the U.S.?" Poster presented at the Society for the Study of Addiction, Bristol, UK, 2022.
13. Gavin Bart, Solvejg Wastvedt, James S. Hodges, and Rebecca Rosenthal. "Did Drug Use Increase Following COVID-19 Relaxation of Methadone Take-Out Regulations?" *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment* 133 (2022): 108590. doi: [10.1016/j.jsat.2021.108590](https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsat.2021.108590)
14. Sarah Brothers, Adam Viera, and Robert Heimer. "Changes in Methadone Program Practices and Fatal Methadone Overdose Rates in Connecticut During COVID-19." *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment* 131 (2021): 108449. Doi: 10.1016/j.jsat.2021.108449
15. Tamara Beetham, Brendam Saloner, Marema Gaye, Sarah E. Wakeman, Richard G. Frank, and Michael Lawrence Barnett. "Admission Practices and Cost Of Care For Opioid Use Disorder At Residential Addiction Treatment Programs In The US." *Health Affairs* 40, no. 2 (2021): 317–325. <https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.00378>
16. Hearing on Brokering in Substance Abuse Facilities, Before the Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations, Committee on Energy and Commerce, December 2017
17. Haiden A. Huskamp, Alisa B. Busch, Lori Uscher-Pines, Michael L. Barnett, Lauren Riedel, and Ateev Mehrotra. "Treatment of Opioid Use Disorder Among Commercially Insured Patients in the Context of the COVID-19 Pandemic." *JAMA* 324, no. 23 (2020): 2440-2442. doi: 10.1001/jama.2020.21512
18. Lauren Riedel, Lori Uscher-Pines, Ateev Mehrotra, Alisa B. Busch, Michael L. Barnett, Pushpa Raja, and Haiden A. Huskamp. "Use of Telemedicine for Opioid Use Disorder

Treatment- Perceptions and Experiences of Opioid Use Disorder Clinicians. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence* 228, (2021):108999. doi: 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2021.108999

19. Benjamin A. Barsky, Alisa B. Busch, Said Y. Patel, Ateev Mehrotra, and Haiden A. Huskamp. "Use of Telemedicine for Buprenorphine Inductions in Patients With Commercial Insurance or Medicare Advantage." *JAMA Network Open* 5, no. 1 (2022): e2142531. doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.42531
20. Saidq Y. Patel, Esteban G. Ortiz, Benjamin A. Barsky, Haiden A. Huskamp, Alisa B. Busch, and Ateev Mehrotra. "Patient and Clinician Characteristics Associated with Use of Telemedicine for Buprenorphine Induction Among Medicare Beneficiaries." *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 37, no. 14 (2022):3758-3761. doi: [10.1007/s11606-022-07633-y](https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-022-07633-y)
21. Ateev Mehrotra, Michael E. Chernen, David Linstsky, Hillary Hatch, David. M. Cutler, and Eric C. Schneider. "The Impact of COVID-19 on Outpatient Visit in 2020: Visits Remained Stable, Despite a Late Surge in Cases." The Commonwealth Fund, February 2021. <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/2021/feb/impact-covid-19-outpatient-visits-2020-visits-stable-despite-late-surge>
22. Justin Lo, Matthew Rae, Krutika Amin, Cynthia Cox, Mirmita Panchal, and Benjamin F. Miller. "Telehealth Has Played an Outsized Role Meeting Mental Health Needs during the COVID-19 Pandemic." The Kaiser Family Foundation, March 2022. <https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/telehealth-has-played-an-outsized-role-meeting-mental-health-needs-during-the-covid-19-pandemic/>
23. Uscher-Pines et al, Bridging the Digital Divide in the Treatment of Opioid Use Disorder: Findings from a Two-Wave Panel Survey of Clinicians, in press, Health Affairs, February 2023.